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Meeting called by:

Type of meeting:
Watsan meeting

Facilitator:
Joanne Fairley, CWS
Note taker:
CWS staff



Attendees:
See the Delegate self-introduction below



----- Agenda Topics -----

· Welcome and Delegate self-introduction

· Review and acceptance of minutes of previous meeting

· Presentation on School Sanitation and Hygiene Education (SSHE) Global Consultation, Chander Badloe, Chief of Water, Environment & Sanitation Programme, UNICEF

· Questions and Answer/Discussion

· 2nd Edition of Water and Sanitation Reference Document Update, Reference Document Consultant

· IEC review, John Collett, Plan International

· Watsan mailing list changes, NGO RC Consultant

· Update of Danida NTP workshop

· Update of ADB Consultation

· Others
All

Joanne Fairley

Chander Badloe

All

Alex Zvinakis

John Collett

David Tremblay

Joanne Fairley

Joanne Fairley

Joanne Fairley






Delegate self-introduction

No
Name
Organization
Telephone
Email

1
Doan Doan Tuan
CPIM
564 0129
doantuan@hotmail.com 

2
Ho Ha
American Red Cross
0914 025 675
hoha@amcross.org.vn

3
Chander Badloe
UNICEF
0913 247 891
cbadloe@unicef.org 

4
Pham Huong Trang
Borda
0904 238 206
trangpham@borda.org.vn 

5
Ngo Quoc Dung
CWS
0912 390 604
nqdung@cws.org.vn

6
Do Thi Phi
IDE
766 4245/9
phi@idevn.org

7
Nghiem Thi Duc
IDE
0914 403 008
duc.b@idevn.org

8
Nguyen Thanh Tam
Borda
098 306 2309
tamnguyen@borda.org.vn 

9
Vern Weitzel
UNDP
942 1495 #135
vern.weitzel@undp.org 



10
Tran Thi Thu An
UNICEF
0913 088 194
ttan@unicef.org

11
Alex Zvinakis
Watsan Ref. Consultant
090 435 7465
alexz1@gmail.com 

12
Hoang Viet Cuong
Care International
716 1930/0913 513 370
hvcuong@care.org.vn 

13
Dzung Nguyen
PSI
772 3620
dzungnguyen@psi.org.vn 

14
Jackie VanDerMeulen
RC
832 8570
Jackie@ngocentre.org.vn  

15
Phan Thu Ha
RC
832 8570
haphan@ngocentre.org.vn 

16
Tran Thi Kieu Hanh
Child Fund Australia (former CCF Australia)


726 1141, ext 113
hanhttk@childfund.org.vn 

17
Nguyen Thi Thu Ha
BORDA
0904 558 322
engineering@borda.org.vn 

18
Joanne Fairley
CWS


832 8569
Joanne@cws.org.vn 

19
Le Tien Dung
Hands of Hope - USA
091 303 2606
tungle@handsofhopemi.org 

21
Chu Tuyet Mai
CWS
04 832 8569
mai@cws.org.cn 

Review and acceptance of minutes of previous meeting

The previous meeting minute was shared and accepted by all participants. 

Presentation on School Sanitation and Hygiene Education (SSHE) Global Consultation

Chander Badloe, chief of Water, Environment and Sanitation (WES) Programme of UNICEF gave a presentation on outcomes of the global workshop which was to share information on participatory assessment of the completed global pilot School Sanitation and Hygiene Education Project. (Refer to attached for a full presentation)

Questions and Answer/Discussion

When will the Vietnam assessment findings be available?

Both the Vietnam assessment findings prepared by UNICEF Vietnam and the global assessment findings prepared by IRC will be available next month.

What did the pilot project focus on rural or urban primary schools?

The pilot project focused on both primary and lower-secondary city schools. Fifty schools had the project but only 40 of them were assessed.

Were all main and satellite schools assessed?

Yes.

How many provinces did the pilot project spread over?

18 

What is level of participation of province and community in the pilot project?

Seventy percent of the construction cost was provided by the donor and the rest was covered by the province themselves.

Is the publication of the assessment result available soon?

The assessment result report in both English and Vietnamese will be ready soon, expectedly next month.

What are the selected provinces?

There is a list of selected provinces and schools in the coming report.

Are the assessment results of Vietnam generally positive?

Yes but some difficulties are there. In almost all of the assessed school, water was available but soap was barely available. Many constructions did not strictly follow technical norms and specifications.

Do you have any data on sanitation education and behavior changes?  

Yes, in the Vietnam assessment report, there will be many quotes from teachers and students regarding hygiene behavior changes. The assessment findings showed that behavior changes in implementing schools were more positive and encouraging than in control schools. 

In your discussion with MOET about the next phase in the coming five years, what do you think their attitude, especially towards hand-washing and IEC were?

I found them very supportive and cooperative. They showed their interest in the assessment, the ongoing and the next plan. They recognized a big gap between the exiting system of constructing schools and the actual need of schools in terms of sanitation and hygiene. They, therefore, were looking into issuing a decision that regulates the inclusion of water and latrine construction in every school construction design.  They also considered including sanitation education into some existing curriculum such as science and humanitarian. 

What did the MOET commit regarding financial assistance?

It was greatly difficult to get them committed financially.

In the pilot project, was the message different for different implementing areas?

Yes. 

Do you think there should be a half-day meeting when the report is ready?

Yes. Unicef is willing to organize a half-day meeting to discuss the report.

Update on 2nd revised and expanded edition of Water and Sanitation Reference Document

Alex – watsan reference document consultant gave a short presentation on the status of the 2nd edition of Water and Sanitation Reference document, its shortcomings and plan for the next edition. (Refer to attached for a full presentation)

Questions and Answers:

Why did the consultant team have difficulty obtaining response from Vietnam national NGOs?

This was partly because we did not push them enough to respond. We communicated by email and telephone and did not have time to push them further.

How many percent of organizations the consultant team approached showed that they were interested in or knew about Watsan working group?

50% - 50%

Comments and Suggestions for 2nd edition of Watsan reference document:

· Some added that the reason that some Vietnamese local NGOs did not respond to the emails might be because they did not have an original Watsan reference document - the 1st edition (the 1st edition was in English only). 

· It was also suggested that the consultant team should use different ways to get response and feedback from organizations. Doing questionnaire through emails and telephone may not be a good way to approach big organizations.

· The purpose of the 1st edition of the 2nd edition of the reference document is different. The main purpose of the 1st edition was to figure out who was doing watsan, meanwhile in the 2nd edition, the purpose was raised to the higher level of providing organizations in watsan area a good source of reference document which they can use for their project. 

· It was suggested that the target of the 2nd edition reference document should be set clearly, i.e. coordinating the support and efforts in watsan area.

· The Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development (MARD) has developed Rural Water Supply and Sanitation. The watsan reference document should be linked to this Partnership.

· A short summary of the National Target Program in Water and Sanitation should be considered for inclusion when the document is revised.

· Vietnamese hard copies of the 2nd edition should be sent to provincial CERWASS offices.

· There will be a meeting between the consultant team, Unicef, and interested organizations to discuss how to move the document to the next level.

Water and Sanitation IEC material survey: 

Unicef informed that the Water and Sanitation IEC material survey has been undergoing. A consultant team will be formed by the end of April. The contract with the team will be signed consequently. The consultant team will finish the survey by end of June. The survey outcomes will be computerized and become computer-based watsan document. 

Watsan mailing list changes 

David – a consultant of NGO RC started with a brief though the importance of a mailing list in promoting exchanging and sharing information amongst a core of organization. Then, he showed the mailing list subscription page, explaining meaning of options in the page and suggestions for mailing list users:

· All mailing users should have their automatic signature at the end of every email because the email sent by DIFFERENT watsan mailing list users to the watsan common email address will appear coming from the SAME address (watsan-wg@ngocentre.org.vn). 

· Keep the email short by cutting off old parts of the emails that have been forwarded back and forth

· No big file attached. Try to keep the attached file small by using zip file or breaking the big file into smaller files or just spread the text of attached file in the body of the email

· Limit number of cc to avoid spam

· Never hit “reply to all” because it will cause duplicate delivery

· When the discussion is ongoing and you want to start a new topic, do not put your new topic in that ongoing – topic email, start a new email with your new topic

· When you do not receive emails from the mailing list, contact your server provider (e.g. FPT, Netnam)

Update of Danida NTP workshop

Lutz – regional director of BORDA attended the workshop on Danida support to Vietnam government which is called the National Target Program. INGOs working in water supply and sanitation were called to contribute to the watsan sector in the NTP document. Previously a consultant was hired to consolidate all the comments from interested organizations and develop it into INGOs - contribution notes to the government NTP document. If organizations are interested in doing the same thing this time, they are supposed to contribute around $100 which is for hiring the consultant. Otherwise, they can make contribution notes individually. Interested organizations were asked to make their decision and let the group know as soon as possible. 

Update of ADB Consultation

ADB has been developing the Country Strategy Program and calling for comments and contribution from Watsan INGOs for the watsan sector in the strategy. The watsan part in the strategy focused on urban water supply not rural water supply. Any interested please contact Joanne at Joanne@cws.org.vn for an electronic copy of the draft strategy. 

Other business

Joanne has received two CVs from one national expert and one abroad – study engineer who are interested in working with watsan INGOs. The abroad – study engineer would work for free as an intern with any interested watsan INGO.  Those interested should contact Joanne for further details. Joanne also suggested the NGO RC to put these CV files in the mailing list.

Next meeting

May 26, 2006

